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Quality and Standards Committee
Draft minutes
	Date
	22 May  2019
	Time
	15.00

	Venue
	Boardroom, 5th floor, Station Plaza, Hastings

	Chair
	Tony Campbell

	Membership: Tony Campbell (Chair), Ian Jungius (Vice-Chair), Henry Ball, CEO (Clive Cooke), Vic Kempner, Caroline McKiddie, Kevin Cowley, Eddie Flyte
In attendance: Dan Shelley (Executive Director – Strategic Partnerships and Engagement), East Sussex Group Principals [Rebecca Conroy  (Eastbourne), Fred Carter (Lewes), Jim Sharpe (Hastings)]; Tim Hulme – (Executive Director Resource and Organisational Development) 

	Apologies: Ian Jungius, Kevin Cowley


Prior to the Committee governors received a board development session on Prevent by Alagmir 
The Chair welcomed Committee members.  He thanked the three Principals, the CEO and the Executive Director Resources and Organisational Development for all their hard work preparing for the FE Commissioner’s diagnostic visit.  

	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	1) 
	Apologies received from Ian Jungius and Kevin Cowley.  It was noted that Diana Garnham is no longer a member of the Committee.  
	

	2) 
	Declarations of Interest 

There were no declarations received.  
	

	3) 
	The minutes of the meeting held on 26 November 2018 were agreed as a true and accurate record subject to a typo on page 3 and matters arising were noted.  
	

	4) 
	Education Case

Dan Shelley provided a presentation to the Committee (see appended presentation for details).  The Committee agreed that it was an ambitious but achievable education case.    
	

	5) 
	Principals update

The Principal’s provided an update on Colleges and key points included: 

Jim Sharpe reported on Hastings: 

· Attendance continues to be a challenge, marginally up on last year but below target.  English and Maths attendance sits at 76%

· Retention is very accurate

· Predicated achievement is in line with last year.  There is a slight decline in 19+ and an increase in 16 – 18s

·  96% had attended the first maths exam

· The College is looking at some improvement in achievement.  Vocational areas are performing strongly and are up from last year and above national rates
· There are currently 20 agency posts – two are coming to an end, another eight have been filled for substantive posts.  There remain 10 agency staff for E&M at GCSE and A level and these are fractional posts.  There is also an agency post in business studies covering sickness
· A level attendance is very strong
· Attendance needs to be nuanced and a realistic target for each area provided 

· Tim Hulme reported that a longer term strategy is to establish a teaching academy – teaching academy Tim Hulme.  
· Friends or relatives of staff have been found to come in and deliver E&M

· Ex-military campaigns have been run to recruit teachers

· The university boards have been running a Stop the Commuting campaign which the College is looking at 

· Hastings Direct employs a number of maths graduates that may be interested in a teaching opportunity 

· The College Group is sharing a maths teacher with Rye and St Leonards Academy
Fred Carter reported on Lewes: 
· Attendance is positive.  Areas below 85% attendance are English and Maths (74%), Adult and community learning (81%) and Foundation Learning (82%).  

· Overall achievement predictions show improvements of 3% for 16-18 and significant improvement for 19+.  The main improvements are in Professional and Technical and Applied General and Foundation Learning  
· The biggest obstacle is A Levels retention.  The College lost 11% of students before they started due to the online process.  This year recruitment takes place face to face and in May there was 97% retention which is a huge improvement.  The 2017-19 cohort will affect retention negatively   
· Predicted acheivements are positive and an improvement in ALPs is forecast
· Risks in Lewes include computing, which has a high turnover of staff.  Following the requests of local schools the College is introducing A Level Latin and will be employing the Latin teacher from the Priory school to deliver.  

Rebecca Conroy reported on Eastbourne: 

· Modelling of timetables is taking place to be more effective, i.e. teams are bringing students to E&M lessons 

· A review looking sensitively at key groups with poor attendance is underway  

· There is one teacher in performance management.  six were red rated, two have resigned and three are on long term sick leave   

· The College is looking for new teachers in certain areas and is working closely with Tim Hulme, the current focus is on plumbing and engineering
· There is a predicted 10% improvement on outcomes from last year, with 19+ predicting an 8% improvement  
· Engineering has been a real challenge in terms of recruitment. The team are  working intensively to address this issue.  Reputationally this is a real challenge

Enrolment update
Dan Shelley reported that the College Group is overall 190 down (7%).  By College Hastings is up, Lewes has flat lined and the majority of reductions are in Eastbourne.  There are mitigations in place, converting more students into offers, working with the Youth and Employability service to develop NEET programmes in the summer and an increased subcontracting range to include a further 100 students.  

Despite the good work that the marketing team are doing with the Eastbourne teams, the application rate for the schools in Eastbourne is 75% of last year.  There is a trend for Eastbourne students to apply to Lewes for A Levels as the offer is bigger and historically the reputation has been stronger.  
The Eastbourne heads are collegiate and Rebecca Conroy has a good relationship with them. 

Tim Hulme is driving the staff recruitment for September.  There is a risk to staff recruitment which can then impact on attendance and retention rates. The CEO took away an action from the last Board meeting around how to brief the Board on skills shortages.  A good discussion around this took place at the HR Committee and a webinar will follow.  

Vic Kempner noted that there is always going to be staff sickness and absence, he asked whether there are any concerns about misuse.  Jim Sharpe noted that there has been strong progress with help from Tim Hulme and in year there have been significant improvements and the College is able to challenge appropriately.    He noted that as the quality improvement regime is upped some staff do not like the changes.  
It was agreed that the link between performance management and absence is a huge challenge.  

The Chair noted that he liked the individual College reporting but Ofsted is going to look at the College Group as a whole and he asked the Principals how they would be taking forward a more collegiate reporting of data.  The Principals reported that this was done for the FEC visit and there will need to be a SAR for the College Group which joins all the results together.  This will be significantly easier when Promonitor comes together across all sites in early 2019-20.  Local boards will still receive individual College data.  
	Tim Hulme

	6) 
	Quality 

1. Quality Calendar update

Jim Sharpe reported that the quality calendar provides a detailed breakdown of what has been carried out since merger.  By the end of the first full year of the College Group new quality processes will have been rolled out across the Group.  Principals have a good understanding of challenges across the Group.  A huge number of learning walks and corridor walks have taken place.  The Principals have identified teachers that need support.  Training has taken place. Deep dives into curriculum levels at a risk based level have taken place.  Monitoring meetings have taken place.  Three PPRs have been completed for the year which informs training through the year both individual support and large training across the Group.  There is a grip on staff in support, with TLC support in place.  Training takes place in July, August and next academic year.  The Quality team review all quality processes next week followed by a meeting with the Principals to inform next year.  2-day action plans are in place for January 2020 and after Easter 2020 as the College Group will be in scope for inspection.  

Value Added – the Principals are ensuring that there is a robust evidence base in place to predict ALPs scores and a robust set of data is available for each subject area.   

2. Quality Improvement Plan 

The Committee noted the QIP and actions in place. 

Key points included: 

· The QIP has been through the LCBs 

· At Hastings intensive student by student interventions are in place with weekly meetings with English and Maths students.  Interventions are being reviewed and the College is looking ahead trying to retain good teachers and recruit to vacancies

· At Lewes English and Maths has seen significant improvements.  Some important improvements in teaching and learning have been implemented.  There are some staffing issues in science.  The delivery of the tutorial programme is patchy.

· At Eastbourne there were huge numbers of areas for significant quality improvement.   A lot of training has been delivered and a lot of impact has been seen.  Study learner tutors have been trained to intervene quickly where there are issues

· Governors have received training on the new Educational Inspection Framework 

· Caroline McKiddie noted that there seems to be a common theme and it is reassuring to know that the Colleges are working closely together and that there is a whole College approach 

It was agreed that it is reassuring that staff are using the same processes and this will be a consistent way of measuring and providing evidence.  

3. KPI Monitoring 

It was agreed that this had already been covered on the agenda.  Henry Ball questioned why Value Added doesn’t appear as an indicator.   Jim Sharpe noted that an overall VA for A levels for each site could be included as a KPI.  

4. Course Rep Feedback 

Jim Sharpe reported as follows: 

Student voice is captured by a variety of mechanisms across the group. The main forms are:

1. Teacher Surveys. These are conducting twice each year. Once in December and once in March. The first survey is confidential between teachers and students, although managers review data at curriculum area level. The second survey is open and informs appraisals and self-assessment.

2. Corridor Walks (themed and generic)

3. Course Rep Meetings – All full time courses have an elected representative who meet with curriculum managers and directors every term. The three questions that the students are asked are:

i. What are we doing well?

ii. Who needs praising?

iii. What could we do better?

The outcomes of these meetings generate “you said, we did” feedback, which is also discussed at subsequent meetings.

4. FE Choices – Learner Satisfaction Survey. This is a national survey, available to all FE colleges and provides comparative data between colleges.

Key outcomes are as follows: 

Teacher Survey - Key Points:

1.
Student agreement was greater than 80% to all questions (the lowest level of agreement was 82%)

2.
Key strengths are around agreed rules, working outside class, clarity on verbal feedback to improve, participation and encouragement.

3.
Key areas for improvement are around relating work to future experience and clarity of written feedback.

4.
Teacher surveys are analysed at teacher, course and curriculum area level.

Corridor Walks – Key Points:

Corridor walks are carried out throughout the year and as part of Curriculum Area Reviews. For example, in September two rounds of corridor walks were undertaken to review the effectiveness of the induction process for students.

Course Rep Meetings – Key Points:

The majority of issues raised are localised issues for students and are resolved by campus based curriculum managers.

Both corridor walks and course rep meetings inform Curriculum Area Reviews, CMMs and PPRs and generate actions at curriculum level for resolution, including the identification of training needs, updates to “teachers in support list” and call back actions. Resolution to issues raised is tracked by Principals at all campuses.  

Learner Satisfaction Survey

As of May 1st 2019, 2015 students have responded online. This easily exceeds the minimum target of 700 students required for inclusion. This is the first academic year that Eastbourne and Lewes students have completed this survey. The results are published May/June and will be reported back to the Quality and Standards Board.
It was agreed that a huge amount of data is generated which informs planning work going forward.  
	

	7) 
	Student Voice Update 

See item above.  

Henry Ball noted that there are marked differences in attendance on programmes.  He asked if the student reaction to the questions is dependent on the programme or whether this is indifferent.  Jim Sharpe noted that Hastings English and Maths courses had very low attendance at the start of the year but improvements can now be seen both in attendance and students feedback.   Rebecca Conroy added that there are variances at curriculum and student level with some areas being very happy and others less so.  Fred Carter reported that there is a clear correlation between weaker staff and survey results.  He noted that A Level students are generally more critical.  
Jim Sharpe explained that course rep actions would be included in the You Said We Did feedback to students.  Currently there is no mechanism in place to feedback on teacher surveys to students.  
The Committee asked if the profile is positive in comparison to other colleges.  Fred Carter reported that the Nescott profile is similar and aiming for 90% is reasonably positive.  Rebecca Conroy noted GBMET had similar results and expected to receive 90%+.  

The Chair noted that it would be helpful to know why some students had left and where they had gone and asked whether the Youth Employability Service could help with this information.  Caroline McKiddie noted that NEETs are going up across East Sussex and the Service is doing some work to establish why this is the case.    
	

	8) 
	Curriculum Plan 2019-20

The completed curriculum plan for 2019-20 has been informed by robust planning, is mapped against the staffing establishment, includes 100% staff utilisation, is focused on ensuring 18+ class sizes.  Heads of Curriculum have been realigned to match the career families.

Fred Carter reported that at Lewes consolidation of Level 2 to match with the career families has led to fewer but more viable groups.  Adjustments in the numbers of groups has led to staffing reductions.  There has been an increase in applications for year 1 and the introduction of new provision in criminology and Latin, more adult provision.  With the introduction of T Levels the College has been working with schools and parents and there will be a reintroduction of 14-16 provision in partnership with the schools.  

Rebecca Conroy noted that at Eastbourne the plan is being trimmed down with a push on efficiency and simplifying the offer.  Progression routes have been looked at flexibly.  NEET is a key area in Eastbourne and Level 2 has been made much more flexible to suit student’s needs.  Adult development and a whole range of provision is being planned.  
Subcontracting – the FEC visit noted the levels of subcontracting and the view from the Department with a strong message to reduce the figure.  
	

	9) 
	Work Experience report

Rebecca Conroy noted that significant headway has been made with work experience, particularly in Eastbourne and Lewes.  A Student led model has been introduced with support from the College.  There has been a lot of buy in from colleagues who understand the importance and significance for students.  Industrial placements of 45 days are a lot more appealing for businesses as it is worth their time and energy.  32 students are currently on a rolling programmes with Custard Designs which is going well. 

A level students will go on a two week placement in June and this will be reported back to the Committee.  The College Group is building on existing links to get placements in place.  

Staff are working hard progressing learners to get placements in earlier.  

During GCSE week those students not doing exams will go out to work experience.  

The Committee congratulated staff on all the hard work to get the work experience programme up and running. 
	

	10) 
	Apprenticeships report

Dan Shelley reported as follows: 

· Overall predictions are positive for overall achievement with a 3% increase from last year which is 9% above national rate

· Timely achievement has reduced in partners, there are mitigating circumstances for this and it will drop 5% but is still 7% above national average

· Hastings have significant numbers delivering the new apprenticeships standards

· Eastbourne partners are significantly below national average.  In 2017-18 and 2016-17 decision was made to grow to maximise income without having adequate quality measures in place and this has had a negative impact  

Dan Shelley noted that he is comfortable around the recording of the timely achievements, which are always difficult to predict because they are a rolling programme.   

[Dan Shelley departs 17.10]
	Discussion

	11) 
	Annual Complaints report 
Jim Sharpe noted that the report covers complaints from all campuses.  There were different processes used at SDC and SCCH and the process used at SDC is far more effective where curriculum managers resolve issues a lot more and this is being rolled out across all sites.  

Hastings key areas of complaints are around staff behaviour or the level of service and support. There have been issues with the ALS provision making it a lot more effective.  The other main area for complaints is Construction, Engineering and Electrical Provision.  

Lewes has two areas of complaints – the ALS restructure in year and in the sixth form complaints about Law and Chemistry.  

Eastbourne has work to do around resolving HE complaints.  Outcomes from complaints are being passed back as learning points to teams to use as case studies.  

Clive Cooke noted that the complaints process from SDC is very good and aims to get the complaint done in situ and empowers the manager to resolve the issue.  The SCCH process was too process driven and slower. 

The Committee asked whether there is a commendations report.  Jim Sharpe that the College Group had received three compliments.  Governors suggested that compliments are encouraged and the report could be renamed complaints and compliments report.  
	Jim Sharpe

	12) 
	Safeguarding and Prevent update

1. Update paper

2. Safeguarding and Prevent Policy

Rebecca Conroy noted the update to the new structure for safeguarding and prevent.  Local responsibility will sit with the three Principals; each Principal will have a safeguarding manager.  This is already working seamlessly with sharing of good practice between the Colleges.  There is a DSL trained and safeguarding manager in Lewes and Rebecca Conroy is trained. All other key staff will undertake training.   

A follow up meeting will take place to unpick areas identified in the Prevent training and an action report will be put together.  Work has already started on reporting and picking up how incidences are themed to help shape and direct the strategy.  Systems will be in place by September.  Close working has taken place with the departing safeguarding team who have been supportive and professional in their handover.  RSM, the College’s internal auditors are auditing the single central record which includes some areas of concern around procedures and delivery.  This report will be circulated to the Committee when available.  Tim Hulme added that there is some tidying up of processes particularly around awaiting for formal DBS and risk assessments are not rigorous enough.  

Rebecca Conroy reported that the College Group is working with the Local Authority safeguarding team to do an audit and test of processes and this will be reported to the Q&S Committee.  There was a discussion about whether it would be helpful for the College to have a safeguarding governor at each campus rather than one role.  The Director of Governance noted that Gill Short has agreed to take on the overall safeguarding governor role and Vic Kempner will meet with Gill prior to his departure to handover.  It was discussed whether it would be helpful to have a Prevent governor role alongside.  It was agreed to take this discussion to the Review meeting of the Local College Boards on the 1 July.  It was noted that a review of Prevent is on the internal audit plan for 2019-20.  
RESOLVED: The Committee considered and recommended to approve to the Board the Safeguarding and Prevent Policy
	Rebecca Conroy
Dir Gov

Rebecca Conroy

Dir Gov



	13) 
	Equality and Diversity update
Rebecca Conroy reported that the E&D policy and annual report will come to the November Committee alongside the SAR.  
	Exec Team 

	14) 
	College Self-Assessment Report arrangements for 2019-20

1. Use of new EIF for Self Assessment Report (SAR)
2. Confirm SAR process 1920 
3. Propose timelines
Jim Sharpe reported that there will be three SARs and three QIPs and an executive summary with overall grading for the College Group.  This will be written against the Common Inspection Framework (CIF) but will highlight areas for improvement against the EIF.  The QIPs written against the EIF.  

External peers will be invited to the SAR validation panel meetings.  

Board members will be invited to attend the validation panels with dates to follow from the Principals.  
	Principals 

	15) 
	Code of Practice on Freedom of Speech and Expression
The Director of Governance noted that the Code of Practice had been produced following best practice examples in the sector and the Principals had considered the Code to ensure it was fit for purpose for the College Group.  The Code will be forwarded to the Office for Students who requested a copy.  

RESOLVED: The Committee approved the Code of Practice on Freedom of Speech and Expression.  
	Dir Gov

	16) 
	Governance Matters

1. Confirmation of Chair and Vice Chair for 2019-20
RESOLVED: Tony Campbell and Ian Jungius will continue as Chair and Vice Chair until their terms of office are completed.  The Committee to consider the item at the November 2019 Committee.  
2. Review of terms of reference
RESOLVED: The terms of reference remain unchanged and will be reviewed as part of the review of the Local College Boards.  

3. Cycle of Business for 2019-20
RESOLVED: The cycle of business has been reviewed by the Principals and Exec members and was recommended for approval to the Board with the exception of moving the first Q&S meeting to the 26 November 2019.  

4. Review of effectiveness
RESOLVED: The review of effectiveness was noted.  It was agreed that recruiting new members to the Committee was a priority.  
	

	17)
	Any other business notified to the Director of Governance in advance of the meeting

The Chair thanked Vic Kempner for his fantastic contributions to the Board and the Committee.  This is Vic Kempner’s last Q&S Committee meeting.  
	


Meeting closed: 17.38 
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